Lindenwood College



VOL. 84

ST. CHARLES, Mo., NOVEMBER 1914

No. 5

BIG DOINGS AT LINDENWOOD.

St. Louis Booster Club the Guest of Faculty and Students—Rain Did Not Prevent.

Friday, October 9, will long be remember at Lindenwood College. The faculty and students entertained the St. Louis Booster Club. Notwithstanding the inclemency of the weather, the club members turned out in goodly numbers. The club includes in its membership boosters from cities within a radius of 100 miles of St. Louis. President John L. Roemer provided a special car from Wellston to bring all who came that way to the meeting. St. Charles was largely represented and helped swell the number.

At 12:30 p. m. the "Girls of Yesterday" filed into the chapel and were greeted by "Girls of Today." It was an inspiring sight to behold. In the beautifully decorated chapel mingled students of classes from 1875 to 1914, and young and old were just girls with joyous praise for the school they all loved.

A song of greeting was sung by the students which was written for the occasion. Dr. Roemer then spoke a few words of welcome in behalf of the Faculty, felicitating the "Boosters" for their loyalty which was not interfered with by the downpour of rain. Mayor Olson was called upon, and in behalf of the city of St. Charles welcomed the guests from the several states and said he had only one college degree and that was conferred on him by the generous benefactor of Lindenwood and his personal friend, Col. James Gay Butler. His degree of L. B.—Lindenwood Booster—he said he considered a degree of greatest value, next to his own wife and family.

Miss Lois Ely of St. Charles, President of the Senior College class, in one of the best speeches of the day, welcomed the club. "The Girl of Today," she said, "is not unmindful of the girl of yesterday. We have a common purpose and a oneness of spirit to boost dear old Lindenwood and help to make

it the greatest college for women in the land." She was loudly applauded at the conclusion of her address. Miss Mary J. McDearmon, president of the Boosters, responded in behalf of the "Girls of Yesterday who mingle with the Lindenwood Girls of Today in loving friendship."

friendship."
A song, "Loyalty to Lindenwood," composed by Miss Irene Rogers, was sung in concluding the opening exercises. Each member of the club was joined by a student in the procession to the dining room for lunch."

Under the direction of Mrs. J. F. Roberts the dining room was beautifully decorated in the white and yellow—Lindenwood colors.

Directed by Miss Myrtle McDaniels, head of the Domestic Science Department, about 25 young ladies served all the guests. By request Miss Mildred Fontaine of the Expression Department gave a reading during the luncheon. The luncheon was enlivened by songs and college yells. After luncheon the Boosters held a business meeting in the chapel and adopted a Constitution. Guests were then shown through the buildings and were entertained by the Domestic Science students. Mrs. Appy of the Voice Department, gave a brief musicale in Sibley parlors.

At 4:30 p. m. the "St. Louis Special" conveyed most of the club to the city from whence they had come. It was declared by all present that they would return when Butler Hall was dedicated.

Col. Butler expected to be present. He was unable to do so and his regrets were announced by the President. The felicitous manner in which his regrets were announced brought out a round of enthusiastic applause. The Colonel undoubtedly has Lindenwood at heart. "Lindenwood and St. Charles synonymous," declared Dr. Roemer, "and Col. Butler is pleased with the fine spirit existing between the citizens of St. Charles and Lindenwood College." Dr. Samuel J. Niccolls, President of the Board of Trustees, also sent his regrets. Dr. Niccolls' presence is always expected, and from his years of fidelity to Lindenwood all knew that only the impossible would compel him to be absent.-St. Charles Cosmos-Monitor.

Lindenwood College

A monthly paper issued in the interest of the College whose name it bears,

Entered at the St. Charles, Mo. Post Office as second class matter.

WHAT SOME OF LINDENWOOD'S GRADUATES ARE DOING.

Class of 1914.

Miss Mary McIver is a Junior in Agnes Scott College.

Miss Virginia Hornback is a student

in the Springfield State Normal.

Miss Lillian Gorg has entered the Emerson School of Oratory, Boston,

Miss Cornelia Powell is assistant in the Domestic Science Department of Lindenwood.

Miss Pet Tucker is teaching in the

public schools of Malden, Mo. Miss Eunice Holman is teaching in the public schools of her home town.

Class of 1913.

Miss Carrie Winters is teaching in Madill, Okla.

Miss Mildred Scroggin is a Senior at

the University of Illinois.

Miss Lora Pearce is teaching Texas.

Miss Enid Patterson is a Senior at the University of Missouri.

Miss Helen Hudson is a Senior at the

University of Missouri.

Ties Olive Hormel is a Junior at the

University of Illinois.

Miss Eva Hain is a Senior in the Morse Sciool of Expression, St. Louis.

Miss Frances Fales is in the Conservatory of Music of Oberlin College. She writes that all of her Lindenwood credits were accepted in full.

Class of 1912.

Miss Elizabeth Christy is one of the Faculty of the Morse School of Expression, St. Louis.

Miss Leora Davis is a Senior at the University of Missouri.

Class of 1911.

Miss Ruth Crandall since graduating spent two years in the University of Paris. At the close of this year Miss Crandall will graduate from the University of Michigan, receiving two diplomas from the Colleges of Liberal Arts and Sciences and Education,

Miss Hazel Dean is studying in the Library School of the University of Illinois.

Miss Gladys Robertson is a member of the high school faculty of Grant City,

Mo.

Class of 1909.

Miss Leola Mittelbach is teaching in the public schools of McAlester, Okla.

Class of 1908.

Miss Nell Green spent the last summer studying in the University of Chicago.

Academy Graduates.

Marguerite Whitmarsh is a Miss member of the Senior class of Wellesley College.

Miss Bess Whitmarsh is a member of

the Freshman class at Wellesley.

Miss Dorritt Stumberg is a member of the Sophomore class of Smith College.

Miss Adele Crandall is a member of the Sophomore class of the University of Michigan.

Miss Doris Scroggin is a student in

the University of Nebraska.

WITH THE GOLD-GIRL THE BROWN HAIR.

Miss Ione Epstein.

The trees, great Linden trees, swayed airily and fragrantly; soft music came from the open doors of the chapel, and floated out upon the June breeze. Delicately shaded gold and white banners, with "Lindenwood Class of 1879" were strung among the green boughs along the walk. Girls-shy girls, in black capes and caps-thronged out of the chapel. It was the last of their happy school days under the protecting trees of centuries.

As you looked at the faces under the picturesque caps, there was one that you noticed in particular. One mass of gold-brown hair, with a brighter lustre than the others-one pair of luminous eyes, more starry than all the other eyes one arsitocratic little poise that was different-and you were perfectly certain that she would play her part in the play of life, and play it well! And so the class of "1879" was graduated!

Years passed by, and the chapel doors of Sibley Hall, the oldest of the three monuments of learning on the Linden campus, again opened wide, and girls in black caps and capes, holding high the gold and white banner of "Lindenwood Class of 1915," came out for the last time to walk as a body under the friendly old trees that had watched so many girls give their half tearful, half joyous

farewell to their Alma Mater.

And as you looked at the faces under the picturesque caps, there was one that you noticed in particular. One mass of gold-brown hair with a brighter lustre than the others, one pair of luminous eyes, more starry than the other eyes, one aristocratic little poise that was different and you were perfectly certain that she would play her part in the play of life, and play it well.

And now my tale is ended and you must have guessed its meaning. What higher praise, what greater recompense dare any school ask, than that of its graduates of 1879 sending their daughters to be the graduates of 1915?

All hail to Lindenwood!

GRANDMA'S LOYALTY TO LIN-DENWOOD.

Miss Mattie McGregor.

It was a cold December night. The wind was howling fiercely around the house, and down the chimney pipe; the fire on the hearth crackled merrily; the flames leaping gayly around the toasting nuts and apples. The evening meal was over, and all the children in the Grimm household, crowded 'round the knee of Grandmother Stokes, were clamoring for "Your story, Grandma."

The dear old lady, with softly waving snowy hair, and kindly smile gathered the wee ones into her loving arms; and

the oft-repeated story began.

"Well, dears, it was in the summer of '81, and mother was gone, and father doing his best for us children, that I passed my sixteenth birthday. And I, having mastered all the scant stock of book lore offered in the village, began looking about for a suitable school. A dear lady friend of mother's being interested in us, wrote and in ardent termstold us all about a place called Lindenwood. From her description it seemed to fulfill all the requirements. There they had the good home training, and the kindness shown that endeared it to every one of our hearts!

"Well, loves, your old 'Grandma' got together her scanty wardrobe, such as was in those days, and set out with a light heart, for Lindenwood. She had to go alone, too, for father must stay

with the farm.

"To your eyes, sweets, it might not have seemed very wonderful, but to my shy ones it was quite grand—only a wooden building, with low wooden outhouses and sheds about. All of the girls slept on straw mattresses and carried

water from one little pump; and when it was cold they must sit outside in the hall for warmth.

"When I arrived, of course, everything was so very strange; and I was too bewildered to be homesick just at first. But this soon wore off, and when I found myself alone in my room—then—ah, then!—was the time to weep. Let me tell you right here, my dears, in all my prayers I always remember our beloved Dr. Dickson, and his blessed wife. They took me straight into their hearts; and so they did with all of those lonely girls, and soon we were just one great, big, happy family, with our jolly President and wife at the head.

We had our old time dances and hearty games after school hours, and before the evening study. Then there were our class plays, and, of course (I must confess) we had our 'after light' feasts. And when the boxes of 'goodies' from home came, then the crowds of girls came, too. Our yells and songs (while mayhap not equaling those of today) were lustily and heartily given. And every girl, in word and deed, was ever loyal to Lindenwood. How grave eyes would flash, or timid maids grow haughty, if anyone just dared to let slip a slight against their school."

A certain pair of dim old eyes grew bright with the fire of loyalty, then the

story went on again.

"And the best of all, our Father above was placed before the heart of every girl, and our prayers and thanksgivings to Him were not the least of our pleasures. How we used to love to gather in the worn chapel, and lift our voices in praise. Those were happy days, children."

Then the loving eyes grew dim again, and a wrinkled hand wiped away the

gathering mist.

"Well, there I stayed for two short years, and then came the day of graduation. The climax of it all, my loves, and how every heart bounded with happy excitement. The simple dresses were carefully kept between lavender folds for days before, and many a sleepless night, owing to numerous varieties of curl papers and leads, was spent, preceding the eventful day.

"And on the morrow came all the parents, and the little room overflowed, and the good old President prayed for us all, and every girl did her part with trembling heart. All too soon it was over, and good-byes were said. Then, again, was the time to weep. But how different were the feelings toward the loved school. Well do I remember dear Mother Dickson's last words, 'God bless and keep you, my children.'

"And now everything has changed, year by year the old things have been torn away, and new ones erected in their places. But still I feel the same, and so do all of us of the year '81, and all the following years, and will in all the

years vet to come.

"Every year when it has been possible 'Grandma' has journeyed back to the old school, and now it has reached a plane where it stands alone. The doings of Lindenwood are on every tongue, and all our papers are full of it. Three handsome brick buildings have replaced the old ones, and the wonderful 'Gym' they are now putting up, is one of the best, darlings. Oh! how I envy those lucky girls, who can take a daily plunge in that big swimming pool-and whirl away in a dance on that polished floor of the 'Gym'.

"This is just the beginning, dears, and when you are old enough and go to Lindenwood (for, of course, you're all going), you'll feel so proud and happy to think that you have the very best girls' school in all our land. And these little yellow buttons that came today, you must wear, and every day tell your playmates about the marvelous things

that are going on there.

"Every month 'Grandma' will read from this little Bulletin all the news from the dear place. And next week (if our Lord be willing) she's going to journey back to the school of her dreams, to meet those lovely girls, and their wonderful President, and his charming wife. And you shall hear all about the great changes there—at the New Lindenwood.

"Now, babes, hie thee away to slumberland, and leave 'Grandma' to her

knitting.'

When they were gone, "Grandma's" knitting lay idly in her lap, and the dear old lady sat nodding away-those kindly eyes seeing pictures in the flame's, far too sacred for us. And when she knelt by the bedroom window, and lifted her eyes to the starry sky above, her prayer was simply this:

"God bless and keep New Linden-

wood."

KANSAS CITY NOTES.

The Kansas City Lindenwood College Association held its usual monthly meeting October first, Mrs. Wallace C. Goffe being the hostess. After luncheon an election of officers was held which resulted as follows: President, Mrs. J. L. Morris, of the class of 1871; Vice-President, Mrs. Wallace C. Goffe; Recording Secretary, Mrs. D. B. Faut; Corresponding Secretary and Treasurer, Miss Alma Krauthoff. A committee was appointed to prepare a course of study for the coming season as follows: Director, Mrs. Harrod; Readers, Miss Leonore Anthony and Miss Marguerite Guy. The history of art will be taken up and the first book on that subject used at Lindenwood will be studied as a text-book. It was also decided that hereafter at the calling of the roll each member present respond with some current event or something of interest that had been read the past month. The next meeting, Nov. 5, the Association will be the guests of Mrs. D. B. Faut.

The Kansas City Association has been holding regular monthly meetings for nearly four years and prides itself in being one of the best. We rejoice in the activity of every Lindenwood Club, but we propose to rank first in enthusiasm and efficiency for our dear old Alma Mater.

Lindenwood College girls, when in Kansas City, are cordially welcomed to the meetings of the Association .

"Put Lindenwood on the Map" is a slogan well worth keeping before us. Old Lindenwood is dear to us, but our hearts rejoice in the possibility of the new and greater Lindenwood.

WORDS OF APPRECIATION.

We like to be in touch with the Lindenwood girls. The little Bulletin we publish is intended as a medium of communication. It does us a world of good to know we are appreciated by the girls of yesterday as well as by the girls of today. During the month many letters have been received and a few extracts will tell you how the graduates and students and friends enjoy the monthly "Lindenwood College"

Miss Mabel Nix-"How I am enjoying the monthly paper! My heart rejoices to see so many improvements at L. C. and I look forward to great things

in the future."

Miss Lillian Black, Swedenborg, Mo .-"The Lindenwood Bulletin reached me this week. It was indeed like a letter

from an old friend."

Mrs. Lida Miller, Chillicothe, O .-"Many, many thanks for your newsy College monthly. I do so much enjoy it and am delighted to receive it and keep in touch with some of the doings of Lindenwood."

Miss Clasie Meyer, Butler, Mo.— "Many thanks for the Bulletin. It furnishes me with news of girls who were in school when I was there that I never

hear of otherwise."

Miss Romayne Whitley, El Dorado, Ill.—"Have received copies of paper and enjoy them very much. I cannot tell you how happy it makes me to know of Lindenwood's wonderful progress.'

Miss Lalie Kroeger, St. Louis, Mo .-"I want to thank you for sending the paper. I am proud to say that I spent four very happy years at Lindenwood. It is very interesting to hear about the

girls I knew.'

Rev. E. C. Hibshman, St. Louis, Mo .-"I am in receipt of the October issue of your College paper. Glad you thought of me. Though a comparative stranger to the College and her friends, I found the paper bright and interesting.

Mrs. Mary C. Dean, St. Louis, Mo .-"I have just recived the excellent and interesting Lindenwood College paper for which I wish to thank you. I am in hearty sympathy with the work at Lindenwood and feel that when a girl is educated there she has a 'rock foundation' for a strong and noble womanhood."

Y. W. C. A. NOTES.

The meetings of the Young Women's Christian Association are well attended on Sunday evenings and are filled with great interest and inspiration.

When Dr. Roemer is absent the young ladies conduct the Sunday evening Vespers. Every leader has been prompt to

respond to her assigned task.

The Y. W. C. A. of Lindenwood should have its best year for there is a keen interest in the work and worship of the Association.

THANKS TO COL. BUTLER.

The Home Economics Department was made happy the past month. Several things were needed to complete a most excellent equipment already at hand-some new tables for the sewing department, a new stove, a new sink, a new looking glass. Well, we got all of them, and every member of the department thanks Col. Butler for his generous gifts, and also the candy.

OCTOBER DOINGS.

The month of October has many

pleasant memories.

We recall with interest the instructive address of Dr. H. H. Gregg, of St. Louis, on "The Bible and the War"; the meeting of the Boosters' Club; the address of Mrs. Julia Fish, of the class of '76, and the Mission address of Mrs. Annie Avery, of the class of '77; the address of Dr. S. J. Niccolls and of Miss Lamkin of the Y. W. C. A.; the visit of Col. Butler and the singing of the College songs; the excellent dinner given by Mrs. Roemer to the St. Louis Thimble Club and all the student boarders; the stereopticon lecture of Dr. Roemer; the joint musical recital by Dean Harrison Williams, Mrs. Appy and Miss Fontaine, and the Gamma reception.

During the month we were favored with visits from several former Lindenwood girls-Mrs. Chester Birch, of the class of '92, and Mrs. Louise Paul Miller, a member of the faculty in Dr. Ir-

win's administration.

PRIZE WINNERS.

President Roemer offered prizes, one for the best story about the College; another for the best original College yell. Two of the best stories were accorded equal merit and the prize was divided between Miss Mattie McGregor, of Rolla, Mo., and Miss Ione Epstein, of St. Louis. Miss Marjorie Manger was awarded the prize for the best original college yell.

The stories and yell appear in this

number of the Bulletin.

THE VEILED PROPHET.

Lindenwood College was much in evidence at the Veiled Prophet parade in St. Louis Tuesday evening, October 6. About 50 attended, and Mr. Louis Hesserich, superintendent of the traction line, furnished the College a private car for the evening.

Dean Horn was in charge of the party, assisted by Mrs. Roberts, Miss Ralston, Miss Hanna and Miss Wright.

The Ely-Walker Dry Goods Company acted as hosts and the College girls were given the largest and best window to see

the great parade.

During the evening college songs and vells interested and entertained the large concourse of people who came in contact with our girls. The hosts were so pleased with the college guests that they were invited back for the parade of 1915.

THE PRIZE YELL.

Marjorie Manger.

Lindenwood College, yellow and white, Every one knows that we're all right; Swimming, tennis, basket-ball, Athletics? Yes, we have them all,

L. C. faculty Rah! Rah! Rah! L. C. students Zip! Boom! Bah!

WEDDING BELLS.

October third Miss Beatrice Blanke Fox was united in marriage to Mr. Lewis Mesler Williams at the home of the bride's parents, Mr. and Mrs. Gilbert H. Fox, 948 Laurel st., St. Louis. ceremony was performed by Dr. Roemer in the presence of a large gathering of friends and relatives. Mrs. Williams received the hearty congratulations of a host of Lindenwood College girls. For two years Miss Fox was at the head of the Domestic Science Department and greatly endeared herself to Faculty and students. Many of the Faculty attended the wedding. The newly-weds reside at 894 Grove st., Glencoe, Ill.

BASKET BALL.

Candidates for the Basket Ball team are busily engaged. Practices are held three times a week. We have some fine material to select a good team.

Miss Scrutchfield, director of Athletics, is putting the players through some fine exercise and teaching the "inside

plays" of the game.

Arrangements are being made by the Secretary of the Club, Miss Cornelia Haire, for games with other Colleges.

BY THE WAYSIDE.

Six o'clock in the morning for "gym" exercise is just the thing. Miss Fontaine's English gets a little mixed by the early morning atmosphere, but everybody knows what "Footses" is.

Helen Margaret can play the mouth organ—but how embarrassed she gets when asked to perform in public,

. How different some of the girls feel after the test. It all depends on the kind of grades we have pulled up.

Miss Powell makes a charming Assistant in Domestic Science, but she is the same sweet Cornelia we knew when a student.

What a queer sensation comes over the Sibleyites when some one of the class of 1892 just happens in and asks to see her "old room".

Wasn't it a coincident when some "tables" treated themselves to chocolate ice cream that Tillie sent out chocolate cake and chocolate pie? Did you get enough chocolate?

Miss Ralston and Ruby Conover are a peculiar pair. They would rather walk ten miles than get in the auto and ride. We got the ride, they got the fresh flowers. If Mrs. Taylor knew how happy she made the Lady Principal and all the girls she would never regret Helen's generosity in distributing her beautiful flowers from Bowling Green.

Did you see Col. Butler's look of surprise when the girls followed his speech by a song, "Col. Butler is our friend." Dr. Niccolls wasn't left out, neither was "Sunny Jim" or Dean Horn.

MUSICAL RECITAL.

A joint musical recital was given Monday evening, Oct. 26, in the chapel. It was largely attended by the students and citizens of St. Charles.

Dean Harrison Williams was at his best, and his piano selections were warmly applauded. Mrs. Florence Appy appeared to good advantage in the several vocal solos assigned her on the programme. She was accompanied by Miss Alla Wright, formerly assistant to the world-famous pianist Leschetitzky of Vienna. Miss Mildred Fontaine of the School of Expression charmed the audience by her masterful selections. The first recital was quite an artistic success.

SOME SATURDAY SURPRISES.

Dr. Roemer is in the habit of doing the unusual. At noon luncheon on Saturday, Oct. 24, he announced a new game-Room Inspection. Two judges. from Sibley Hall were to inspect the rooms in Jubilee and two judges from Jubilee were to inspect Sibley Hall. None of the young ladies were to go to their rooms until the judges had inspected. This was a rule laid down for the game, but how anxious it made some of us feel. Just one more touch of the broom and dusting cloth would make things look better. Some of us would liked to have had a chance to put our clothes in better order. Well, the judges did their part well, and we all had a lot of fun out of the game. The highest grade for Sibley was room, 36, occupants, Misses Grace Lauman and Salome Wilson. Jubilee, room 28, occupants, Miss Alice Grainger and Miss Bettie Mae Hutchinson.

At dinner in the evening boxes of chocolates were given the young ladies, whose rooms were graded the highest.

In the evening Dr. Roemer took us all abroad to see some European countries he and Mrs. Roemer had visited. The "picture show" was the real thing and everybody present enjoyed it.

A HAPPY DAY.

Saturday, Oct. 31, was a happy day for Col. and Mrs. Butler, who entertained a number of Lindenwood girls at their home in St. Louis. Mrs. Butler is unable to ome to see us at the College and a dozen girls went in to sing for her the new college song and the one dedicated to her. All who visited the Butler home were royally entertained and were glad to bring to Mrs. Butler samples of their singing.

Col. Butler accompanied the young ladies to the Olympic Theater, where, in the name of his wife and himself he gave a "Matinee party" to the College

visitors.

The following were present: Miss Edna Hanna, chaperon; Miss Helen Horn, Helen Taylor, Elsie Cook, Elsie Porth, Louisa Hudson, Louise Scroggin, Irene Rogers, Marie Middagh, Laura Craig, Gladys Grigg, Pauline Rice.

ST. CHARLES COUNTY TEACHERS.

During the County Institute the county public school teachers' meeting in St. Charles were invited to Lindenwood College, Thursday evening, October 29. The evening session of the Institute was

held in the College Chapel. About 100

teachers were present.

Dr. Payne, of St. Louis, delivered an able address on "Educational Efficiency". Mrs. Florence Appy, of Lndenwood Voice Department, sang, and the Lindenwood girls made everybody happy with their song and yells. After the address a banquet was served the visitors, the Domestic Science Department waiting on the guests. Before the bell for "lights out" sounded, Dr. Roemer brought every student down to the dining room and gave them as his treat all the ice cream and cake they could eat.

NEW CONSERVATORY OF MUSIC.

Margaret Hall has just been transformed from a dormitory to a Conservatory of Music. The entire music department has been moved into the handsome building which bears the name of Col. Butler's beloved wife—Margaret.

It is the finest Conservatory of Music Lindenwood ever had and there is great rejoicing on part of the teachers

and students.

We are looking for a house-warming party just as soon as our musicians get settled in their handsome new quarters.

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE FOR WOMEN

The Wellesley of the West

Second Semester begins February 1, 1915. Applications for admission are being received now. Rooms will be reserved in the order of the date of the application.

Lindenwood College Is Up-to-date

Modern equipment. Handsome new dormitories. Hot and cold running water in each room of the new dormitories.

Send for further information to

MISS OLIVE AGNES RAUCH, Secretary,

care Lindenwood College,

St. Charles, Mo.

LINDENWOOD SPECIAL TRAIN.

Decided interest is being shown in the Lindenwood College Panama-Pacific Exposition special train party to San Francisco, announcement of which was made in the last issue of the Bulletin. Arrangements have now progressed to the point where actual reservations for places in the party may be made.

Applications for reservations should be sent to Mrs. Mary Irwin McDearmon, 720 Clara avenue, St. I ouis, Mo., chairman of the Special Train Committee, and must be accompanied by a check for \$5.00 for each ticket desired. The cost of the trip is \$135.00 per person. A second payment of \$10.00 per person will be called for by the committee at some time prior to May 1, 1915. and the final payment about one week before the party leaves for San Francisco. The trip will be made in June, immediately following commencement exercises, the exact date to be announced later.

There will be included in the tickets at the \$135.00 rate the following: Round trip first-class railroad ticket, good for three months, routed going with the party and returning by any direct route the member may select; one-half of double lower or all of upper berth in Pullman standard sleeper to San Francisco. (All of double lower for one person or section for two, \$7.50 additional if available when payment is tendered); hotel (room and breakfast, two persons to room) for seven days during stay at Exposition; transfer of member and baggage to hotel; admission to Exposition; admission to four of the best educational attractions on the Exposition grounds, and a comprehensive series of sight-seeing trips in and around San Francisco.

Members of the committee in charge of the arrangements for the trips are: Mrs. Mary Irwin McDearmon, chairman; Dr. S. J. Nicholls, Col. James Gay Butler, Rev. John L. Roemer, Mrs. H. B. Botticher, Miss Kate Walters, Mrs. Alva C. Trueblood, Miss Olive Rauch, Miss Ada Miller.

This committee will have charge of all arrangements fo and during the trip and will accompany the party to the Exposition. They are arranging many interesting features other than those specifically outlined as a part of the tickets, and the trip will be a big event in the history of Lindenwood. The special train is to be operated for the purpose of giving students, graduates and

friends of Lindenwood an opportunity to visit the Exposition in a body, under the most favorable conditions that systematic advance arrangements can bring about. It will be not only a delightful and educational trip and a splendid reunion of Lindenwood people, but should give a distinct impetus to the "New Lindenwood" spirit.

Naturally, the number that can be taken care of on the trip is limited, hence the advisability of making reservations at once so that friends and members of families may be assigned together in cars and at hotels.

The sight-seeing program—and the entire trip—has been arranged by and will be under the direction of one of the most capable touring men in America.

Knowing San Francisco and its environs as well as you know your home city, possibly better, he has made the program for your entertainment full to overflowing, and yet it is done with such sure knowledge of how best to see what is most worth seeing that you will not be rushed.

Among the interesting places thus to be visited the Golden Gate Park, The Cliff House, Sutro Gardens, San Francisco Bay and Islands, University of California, Greek Theater, Berkeley, Oakland, etc.

These trips and the admissions to the Exposition will be so arranged that you can take them as you wish from day to day, as a party, in small groups of congenial friends, or as individuals, according to your own pleasure.

TEAR OFF THIS COUPON AND MAIL AT ONCE.

Mrs. Mary Irwin McDearmon, Chairman of Lindenwood College Special Train—San Francisco 1915, 720 Clara Ave., St. Louis, Mo.

Please find enclosed \$5.00 for which reserve a place for me in Lindenwood special train.

Name																-	
Addres	S	(*)				*			*				1.0			*	

Phone No.

Make all checks payable to Mrs. M. I. McDearmon, Chairman.